EXTRACT FROM TEACHING AND LEARNING COMMITTEE MINUTES

21 November 2001

01.268
Students whose First Language is not English

The Committee noted that current procedures required that if use of a dictionary in an examination was allowed, this must be stated in the rubric of the examination paper.  This procedure applied to papers relating to languages other than English.  However, there was no explicit policy on the use of dictionaries in examinations by students whose first language was not English and it was noted that staff from the Examinations Office were frequently asked for advice on this matter.


The Committee also noted that requests for such students to be given additional time in examinations had been submitted by academic staff on the Special Needs Form to the Department of Student Support.  The Examinations Office was of the view that, not only was this not an appropriate use of the Special Needs process but, in the absence of any policy, students whose first language was not English were not entitled to any additional time.  It was assumed that the English language requirement which such students must satisfy for entry to the University indicated that their command of English was sufficient for academic purposes.


The Committee considered that all students should be treated consistently and should take examinations under the same conditions.  It was considered that ERASMUS or exchange students might be treated differently, as they were not studying for a University award.


AGREED:
i)
that the current procedures regarding the use of dictionaries in examinations should apply consistently to all students, taking the same module, but exceptions might be made for ERASMUS and other exchange students registered on courses not leading to a University award; 



ii)
that students whose first language was not English should only be permitted additional time or dictionaries in examinations, if they were not studying for an award of the University of Ulster.

26 February 2003

CHAIRMAN’S COMMUNICATIONS

03.10
Use of Dictionaries in Examinations (Min 01.268 refers)

The Teaching and Learning Committee, at its meeting in November 2001, had agreed that the current procedures regarding the use of dictionaries in examinations should apply consistently to all students taking the same module, including those whose first language was not English, in accordance with the assessment scheme for the module, as specified in the rubric of the examination paper.  Exceptionally ERASMUS or other students whose first language was not English might be permitted additional time or dictionaries in examinations, if they were not studying for an award of the University, in accordance with the assessment requirements of their home institution.  

The Committee was asked to confirm the policy in view of concerns about equity, as the policy did not appear to be applied consistently across the University.

In view of the University’s minimum English language entry requirements and expectations of competence at admission, the practicalities involved in providing translation dictionaries for all students in all examination rooms and security issues, the Committee reaffirmed current policy, which was consistent with that at other institutions.

AGREED:

i)
that the existing policy be confirmed;

ii)
that, in setting examination questions, examiners should be aware of the cultural backgrounds of all students and ensure that questions are as clear and unambiguous as possible;

iii)
that Regulations for the conduct of examinations be revised to clarify that paper or electronic dictionaries are not permitted in the examination room, except in accordance with the assessment objectives for the module, by the addition of the following sentence to Regulations:


Candidates shall not take paper or electronic translation or other dictionaries into the examination room, unless their use is permitted by the examiners as stated in the rubric of the examination paper.

and to clarify that ‘human dictionaries’ are not permitted by the addition of a new Regulation (and re-number remaining regulations):

No information relating to the examination paper, additional to that contained in the paper, shall be conveyed to candidates during the examination, unless there is an error in the paper, in which case the information shall be provided to all candidates taking the examination.

